Quoting Voltaire, Shakespeare
… & Carville?
Voltaire, the 18th century philosopher, said, “To learn who
rules over you, simply find out who you are not allowed to
criticize.” These days, the obvious answer would be Barack
Obama. But that wouldn’t even approach the correct answer. In
our craven, oh so politically correct society, the right
answer would include blacks — both in and out of government —
illegal aliens, gay activists, Muslims, disability scammers,
welfare recipients, teachers and other public sector union
members.
Shakespeare famously wrote: “This above all: to thine own self
be true, and it must follow, as the night the day, thou canst
not then be false to any man.” To which, I say, what
unmitigated poppycock! I realize that when a guy starts
tossing around words like “thine,” “thou” and “canst,” it
tends to make it sound like it’s coming straight from God. But
blarney is blarney even if it’s attributed to the Bard of
Avon. If a con man fully accepts his own corrupt nature for
what it is, if, in other words, he is being true to himself,
it seems to me that being false to other men is nothing more
or less than his chosen vocation. It is what he evidently was
born to do, much like Mozart was born to make music, Rembrandt
was born to paint and Harry Reid was born to oversee funeral
arrangements.
Speaking of pre-destiny, it occurs to me that some folks are
born to be rich and others, such as myself, not to be. Many
years ago, when I was writing a humor column for the L.A.
Times, I devoted part of an article to the silly notion that,
instead of dogs and cats, people should consider having rocks
as pets. I pointed out that you didn’t have to feed them, give
them shots or worry about their triggering your allergies.

A few months down the road, a fad known as Pet Rocks swept
America. Like the earlier Hula Hoops and coonskin caps, you
could hardly turn around without seeing them. I never heard
from the guy who got rich off the novelty, and he never heard
from me. Although I naturally hoped he’d send me a few bucks,
I didn’t hold my breath waiting for a check. For all I knew,
it was just one of those creative coincidences that sometimes
occur. In any case, he was the guy who saw millions in the
idea, whereas I had only seen an amusing way to fill a
paragraph.
In retrospect, I suspect the guy was a conservative because,
where others saw only rubble, he saw his fortune. On the other
hand, I imagine that most, if not all, of his customers were
liberals. After all, these boneheads are notorious for their
willingness to buy anything anyone wants to sell them, even if
it’s the same rocks they have in their own backyard. Not to
mention in their own heads
Time and again, I have contended that conservative parents who
can afford to send their kids to private schools or religious
academies, or, better yet, home school their offspring, and
don’t, are guilty of child abuse.
Towards the same end, I have tried to persuade wealthy
conservatives to stop wasting their money trying to help elect
an occasional politician, and, instead, to start buying up
newspapers, magazines and TV stations. After all, by the time
your kids are going off to be indoctrinated by left-wing
professors, the battle has already been lost. Most 18-yearolds already regard their conservative parents as political
Neanderthals, so that any further indoctrination will only be
a case of gelding the lily, as it were. So long as the Left
continues to control education and the mass media, they will
continue to control the messages your children are absorbing.
I find it odd that parents will stop at nothing to prevent
their kids from becoming addicted to drugs or falling under

the influence of a religious cult, but they persist in turning
a blind eye to those dedicated to turning them into left-wing
zombies.
A friend who lives in Arizona sent me an email alerting me to
the fact that the Los Angeles Press Club has bestowed its 2012
Visionary Award on none other than Jane Fonda. According to
the proclamation, she is “the person in the entertainment
industry who uses her high-profile status to make the world a
better place and to spread information about issues of freedom
and social importance.”
My friend wondered if there really was such a group. I assured
him there was, indeed, such a club, but instead of a secret
handshake or a password, the local journalists acknowledge one
another by drooling over left-wing celebrities.
Furthermore, if I’m not mistaken, the Visionary was formerly
known as the Benedict Arnold Award.
This brings us to James Carville, the cadaverous-looking
political operative who helped unleash Bill Clinton on an
unsuspecting world. In a quote that went viral, he was alleged
to have said that “80% of Democrats are politically clueless.
Truth is relative. Truth is whatever you can make the voter
believe is the truth. That’s why I’m a Democrat. I can make
Democratic voters think whatever I want them to.”
When I first read it, my reaction was that even a creep like
Carville can be honest if you get him drunk enough. But upon
further investigation, I discovered that, one, either he never
said it; or, two, that he decided to deny he said it once he
sobered up.
But isn’t it always that way with liberals? The only time they
seem to make any sense at all is when they’re drunk or you
are.
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